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MINUTES

CITY COUNCIL MEETING

116 ASPEN LANE

CITY OF HILL COUNTRY VILLAGE, TEXAS 
THURSDAY, MARCH 20TH, 2014
5:00 P.M.

The City Council for the City of Hill Country Village met for a Regular Council Meeting Thursday, March 20th, 2014 at 5:00 p.m. at City Hall, 116 Aspen Lane, Hill Country Village, Texas. This was an open meeting subject to the open meetings law of the State of Texas.

Members Present:




Members Absent:
Councilman Carl A. Register


Mayor Gabriel Durand-Hollis

Councilwoman Elizabeth Worley


Councilman George “Rick” Evans
Councilwoman Jane Cronk

Councilman James Allen
City Staff Present:

Frank Morales, City Administrator and Police Chief


Emily Barnes, Administrative Assistant

1.  Call to order.

Mayor Pro Tem Register called the meeting to order at 5:00 p.m.

2.  Moment of Silence and Pledge of Allegiance. 
Mayor Pro Tem Register led those present in a moment of silence and led the Pledge of Allegiance.
Consent Agenda:

The following items are of a routine or administrative nature.  The City Council has been furnished with background and support material on each item, and/or it has been discussed in a previous meeting.  All items can be acted upon by one vote without being discussed separately, unless requested by a Council Member or a citizen, in which event the item or items will immediately be withdrawn for individual consideration in their normal sequence after the items not requiring separate discussion have been acted upon.  The remaining items will be adopted by one motion and vote of the City Council.

Mayor Pro Tem Register explained that Mayor Durand-Hollis was not able to attend the meeting, that he was Mayor Pro Tem and would be leading the meeting, and would also be able to vote on items.
3. Discussion/action approving the minutes of the Regular Council Meeting of January 16th, 2014.

4. Discussion/action approving the minutes of the Special Council Meeting of February 20th, 2014.

5. Discussion/action approving an ordinance ordering cancellation of the May 10, 2014 General Election.

6. Discussion/action approving an ordinance accepting the retirement of Patrol Officer Tammey J. Beatty, effective March 9th, 2014.

7. Discussion/action approving an ordinance appointing Christopher A. McHugh as Full Time Police Officer.

8. Discussion/action approving an ordinance appointing Jose F. Cruz as Full Time Police Officer.

Councilman Evans moved to approve the items of the consent agenda, seconded by Councilwoman Cronk.
Individual Items for Consideration:

9.  Citizens to be heard.   

At this time, citizens who have filled out a registration form prior to the start of the meeting may speak on any topic they wish to bring to the attention of the governing body so long as that topic is not on the agenda for this meeting.  Citizens may speak on specific agenda items when that item is called for discussion.  During the Citizens to be Heard section no council action may take place and no council discussion or response is required to the speaker.  A time limit of two minutes per speaker is permitted; the council may extend this time at their discretion.
No one signed up to speak.

10.  A public hearing, discussion, and possible action regarding a request from Mr. Robert Mosley, for an additional commercial use for an auto repair shop at 15327 San Pedro, CB: 4990 BLOCK 2 LOT 12 WHITIS SUBDIVISION, in the B-2 Zoning District, including possible adoption of an ordinance. 
Mayor Pro Tem Register explained that the Zoning Commission met on this item, and moved to disapprove the granting of the application from Mr. Mosley.  Mayor Pro Tem Register asked Mr. Kirk Francis, Vice Chair of the Zoning Commission, to address the Council, and summarize the events of the Zoning Commission.

Mr. Francis addressed Council, explaining Mr. Mosley has applied for this additional use request twice, and has been denied both times.  Mr. Francis said that Mr. Mosley gave a great presentation and the consensus of the Zoning Commission was that there were no worries with the way Mr. Mosley would conduct business.  The concern was with whoever would own the property after Mr. Mosley because the ordinance, as of the Zoning Commission meeting, stated that the next owner could conduct business under the new additional use for 12 months.
City Attorney Marc Schnall explained that this issue began because the table of zoning uses did not include an auto repair use.  Mr. Schnall said Mr. Mosley needed to apply for an additional use to operate as an auto repair business.  Mr. Schnall explained that City Council has the ability to apply any conditions to this additional use. The Council can apply a condition, for example, that states the additional use of auto repair automatically terminates as soon as Mr. Mosley leaves, and if the next owner wants to operate as auto repair, that person would need to apply for an additional use. 
Councilman Evans asked Mr. Francis if the Zoning Commission considered the financial implications of granting the additional use.

Mr. Francis answered the commission, based on figures provided by Mr. Mosley’s presentation, figured the city would receive about $12,000 in sales tax.  Mr. Francis stated that the commission did not take in to account how the remake of the building would benefit the city.

Councilwoman Worley said that she had spoken to Mr. Greg Blasko, member of the Zoning Commission, and he had said the main concern that citizens had expressed in the meeting was noise.  Mr. Francis confirmed that was the main concern.

Mr. Schnall then offered to read the six established conditions in the proposed ordinance.  

Mayor Pro Tem Register asked Mr. Schnall what would happen if Mr. Mosley turned the business over to his son.

Mr. Schnall explained that the conditions apply to the property, so if anyone other than Mr. Mosley is running the business, that person would go to court.

Mr. Mosley’s land use attorney, Mr. Patrick Christenson, introduced himself.  Mr. Christenson stated that Mr. Mosley and he accept all limitations put in place.  Mr. Christenson said that the only change is that Mr. Mosley might want to add a business partner one day.  He offered to have Mr. Mosley sign an affidavit once a year confirming he is the sole owner.  Mr. Christenson explained that the new building would be 10,000 sq ft, and all work would be completed inside within insulated doors.  He mentioned that the shop is tailored towards late model luxury cars.  Most work is done dealing with computers, and all liquids, such as motor oil or radiator fluid, are picked up and recycled in an environmentally conscious way.
Mayor Pro Tem Register asked Mr. Mosley if he is aware he would need an eight foot fence on the property.

Mr. Mosley explained he already built an eight foot cedar plank fence on the back of the property.

Mr. Schnall asked Mr. Mosley if he owned HCV Imports LLC.

Mr. Mosley confirmed that he did, and confirmed that the legal owner of the property in question is HCV Imports LLC.
Councilman Evans referenced the third condition of the proposed ordinance, explaining Mr. Mosley would need to comply with measures acceptable to the City Administrator to limit noise, litter, and lighting that would affect neighboring property owners. Councilman Evans continued to ask if the City Administrator requires specific rules pertaining to things like lighting and signage, would Mr. Mosley be able to comply with all the smaller details involved in agreeing to this condition.
Mr. Mosley said that he lives in the area and was also sensitive to lighting near residential areas.  Mr. Mosley said he was not trying to be obtrusive, and if there is an issue after moving in, he would gladly take care of solving it.

Mayor Pro Tem Register asked Mr. Mosley what kind of sign he would be using.

Mr. Mosley said it would be similar to what is already there, in relation to the size and location of the sign.  He also said that he would not do any paint work, and would only complete any minor body work at his other location.

Councilwoman Worley asked Mr. Morales if he ever recalled receiving complaints from the auto repair locations that are already grandfathered into the city.

Mr. Morales said he did not recall one complaint.

Mayor Pro Tem Register opened the public hearing at 6:03 pm.

Mayor Pro Tem Register closed the public hearing at 6:05 pm.

Councilman Allen asked Mr. Mosley and Mr. Christenson if they would agree to no paint work, no body work, no hammering and no panel work.

Mr. Christenson confirmed Mr. Mosley was fine with that condition.

Councilman Allen asked Mr. Schnall if the proposed ordinance would also include the payment for any legal fees the city would require if fines were enforced.

Mr. Schnall explained that since the city is a municipality, the city would use the city prosecutor, not city attorney.

Mr. Morales confirmed the City Prosecutor is compensated a flat, monthly fee.

Mr. Schnall explained that, as the proposed ordinance stated, Mr. Mosley is the name of the owner of this property.  Mr. Schnall explained that if Mr. Mosley was going to conduct business under any other name, he needed to clarify that before the ordinance is signed.

Mr. Christenson said that he and Mr. Mosley would want the ordinance to have Mr. Mosley’s name, as well as any entity owned by Mr. Mosley, as owner of the property.

Mr. Schnall stated the ordinance should add wording that explained that Mr. Mosley could operate this business through an entity, but he must have majority interest in this entity.  Mr. Schnall also explained that this meant Mr. Mosley must have 66 2/3 percent ownership of this entity. 

Mr. Christenson agreed to those terms.

Councilman Allen said that Mr. Christenson brought up the idea that Mr. Mosley might want a partner in the future.  Councilman Allen then asked Mr. Schnall if that would be allowed, and if Mr. Mosley would need to own at least 51% of the business.

Mr. Schnall confirmed that Mr. Mosley needs to own 100% of the business, and if anyone else wanted to be part of the business, that person would need to apply for an additional use permit for that property.

Mr. Christenson said that was fine and Mr. Mosley would have any future partner apply for the additional use.

Council adjourned to Executive Session at 6:28 pm.

Council reconvened in regular session at 6:53 pm.

Council went into recess at 6:53 pm.

Council returned from recess at 7:04 pm.

Mr. Schnall read the revised proposed ordinance that was edited during recess.  
Councilman Evans motioned to grant the additional commercial use, seconded by Councilman Allen.  Motion passed unanimously.
11. Discussion/action approving an ordinance repealing ordinance 561 and adopting new provisions regarding landscape watering in the City of Hill Country Village.
Mayor Pro Tem Register explained that the ordinance did not affect anything other than changing the wording from Bexar Met to SAWS.

Councilman Worley asked if residents with wells would still be excluded according to this ordinance.
Mr. Frank Morales explained that Edwards Aquifer had set restrictions for those with wells and enforced those restrictions.  Mr. Morales continued to say SAWS did not tell the city to pass this ordinance, but rather the city wanted to mirror the hours dictated by SAWS.  With the proposed ordinance in place, Hill Country Village would be able to enforce water restrictions in the city.

Councilman Evans motioned to accept the ordinance, seconded by Councilwoman Worley.  Motion passed unanimously.
12.  Discussion/action approving an ordinance amending Ordinance No. 1066, an Ordinance granting an electric and gas franchise to City Public Service, to increase the payment to the City for street rental, to provide for an option to further increase said payment, and to adopt a new commencement date for such electric and gas franchise.
Mr. Morales addressed the Council, explaining that CPS had raised their percentage of payment to the city from three to four percent, as approved by City Council in the January 16th, 2014 meeting.  Mr. Morales stated that CPS contacted him to say they had an additional .5% to offer to the city.  Mr. Morales clarified that CPS will not be raising any rates, only the percentage of funds the city receives.  

Councilman Evans moved to approve the ordinance, seconded by Councilwoman Worley.  Motion passed unanimously.
13.   Discussion/action approving the February 28, 2014 financial statement.
Mayor Pro Tem Register explained that the budgeted amount of $90,000 for sales tax was much higher than usual.  He explained this was because the October sales tax goes into the last fiscal year, so the budget is doubled, raising the usual budgeted sales tax from $66,000. Mayor Pro Tem Register said that this was just a reporting technique and was of no concern.
Mayor Pro Tem Register went on to report the total sales tax for four months of collections was $285,000, making the city behind budget by $12,000.  He also said the collections for March were $52,710, which was about $15,000 under budget.  In total, Mayor Pro Tem Register said in five months of sales tax collections, the city was behind by about $27,000.

Mayor Pro Tem Register said that the city was still in good financial standing, and in terms of net income, the city was still ahead of budget.

Mayor Pro Tem Register moved to approve the financial statements, seconded by Councilman Evans.  Motion passed unanimously.
14.   Mayor’s Report to Council.

March 29, 2014: EDC Hollywood Park and Hill Country Village Spring

Community Fair

April 2:  Mayor Durand-Hollis’ State of the City
15.  Communications with the City Administrator. 
Mr. Morales mentioned the Mayor’s State of the City address would take place 7:00 pm, April 3rd at City Hall.
16.  Adjourn.

The Council reserves the right to discuss and appropriately act upon any item stated on this agenda in open session.  The Council reserves the right to adjourn into executive session at any time during the course of this meeting to discuss any of the matters listed above, as authorized by Texas Government Code Sections 551.071 (Consultations with Attorney), 551.072 (Deliberations about Real Property), 551.073 (Deliberations about Gifts and Donations), 551.074 (Personnel Matters), 551.076 (Deliberations about Security Devices) and 551.086 (Economic Development).  No action may be taken in Executive Session.

There being no further business to come before the City Council, the meeting was adjourned at 7:21 p.m.

Approved this the 15th day of May 2014.        
 ____________________

                                                                        
 Gabriel Durand-Hollis 

                    
                                                   

 Mayor 

ATTEST:

________________________

Frank Morales

City Administrator
Acting City Secretary

City of Hill Country Village


116 Aspen Lane • Hill Country Village • Texas • 78232 


phone (210) 494-3671 • fax (210) 490-8645 • web www.hcv.org
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